MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Earl Road, Mold on Wednesday 30th January 2019
PRESENT: 

Councillors: Karen Hodgkinson (Mayor), Tim Maunders (Deputy Mayor), Anthony Parry, Robin Guest, Andrea Mearns, Bryan Grew, Teresa Car berry, Chris Bithell, Sarah Taylor, Geoff Matthias, Haydn Bateman, Brian Lloyd, Haydn Jones, Trevor Arnold with the Clerk and Finance Officer, Town Manager and Support Officer
Also Present: One member of the public.
117. 
APOLOGIES: Councillor Geoff Collett.
ABSENT: Councillor Gareth Williams.
118.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.
119.
GROUNDWORKS NORTH WALES

The Clerk passed on apologises from Groundworks North Wales who had been unable to attend the meeting and a further date would be arranged for them to attend. 
120. 

     

MAYORS ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor gave members an update on her official engagements attended since the last meeting.
121.






     MINUTES












Resolved:  It was resolved that: 
a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 26th November 2018 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Community Development and Regeneration Committee held on 9th October 2018 and 15th January 2019 be received and noted;

c) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 4th December 2018 and 7th January 2019 be received and noted.

122.     

INFORMATION ARISING FROM MINUTES

Minute 107 – Councillor Bithell informed members that Flintshire County Council have agreed that the recommendation to Welsh Government would include the status quo for Mold wards or the original amendments proposed by Mold Town Council 
123.
REPORT OF TOWN MANAGER

Members considered the previously circulated report provided by the Town Manager and the Town Manager highlighted to members some items on his report.

The Town Manager informed members that the Flintshire County Council parking review had been carried out and Mold Town Council had not been consulted even though it had been promised in previous meetings that officers and members would be consulted before review. 

The Town Manager informed members that Flintshire County Council (FCC) Streetscene had agreed to ‘adopt’ Daniel Owen Square and would now be responsible for the maintenance. 

The Town Manager was currently looking footfall indicators as the only way currently of tracking footfall is by reviewing number of car parking tickets issued.  He was working with Rachael Byrne Business Development Manager Flintshire County Council on alternative methods of counting footfall including installing footfall counters, the cost of which would be covered two thirds by Flintshire County Council and one third by Mold Town Council.  The Town Clerk confirmed the cost to Mold would be approximately £600 and this would be covered by reserves ear marked for projects. 

This year marks the 10th anniversary of the Spring Clean and the Town Manager asked members for their suggestions on how the 10th anniversary could be suitably celebrated. 
Councillor Bithell commented that the bus station did not currently have any timetables on display and that he had brought this to the attention of Steve Jones is Chief Officer Streetscene Flintshire County Council.

Councillor Mearns commented on the current number of empty units in the Daniel Owen Precinct and that the walk into the precinct from the HSBC bank area looked bleak and asked if anything could be done whilst the units are empty to attract shoppers to that area. 

Councillor Mearns also asked the Town Manager if he had received the promotional videos that Rachael Byrne Business Development Manager FCC had mentioned at previous CDR meeting that were being developed to market the town.  The Town Manager confirmed he would follow this up with Rachael.
Councillor Mearns asked how social value could be measured and suggested looking at suitable training courses.  The Town Clerk confirmed she would follow this up at the One Voice Wales Larger Council’s meeting that she was attending the following week.


Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report.

6.36pm The Town Manager left the meeting

124. PUBLIC CONVENIENCES 
Members considered the previously circulated report with recommendations from the working group for the proposed future provision of public conveniences in Mold and the feasibility of Mold Town Council taking on the management and maintenance of the public conveniences in New Street car park.
The working group recommended that the toilets on New Street should be protected but not at all costs and that before committing they recommend an independent structural survey carried out at New Street and paid for by the Town Council.   


The Clerk and Town Manager met with Steve Jones, Head of Streetscene at Flintshire County Council on 9th January 2019 and highlighted with him the working groups comments/concerns.  Steve Jones recognised the views of the working group wishing to retain a public convenience service whilst also understanding the financial costs of doing so.  The potential for providing an alternative smaller, modern and energy efficient facility at New Street was discussed and it was suggested this should be considered during a review by consultants.  It would have a potential benefit of releasing some land for additional parking and/or electric car charging points creating additional revenue.


The working group also agreed that the town council should understand the potential cost of refurbishing the public conveniences and recommend that the County Council are asked to provide this figure.   The working group advised that the quote for repairs may be in the thousands but agreed it would be better to understand the extent of work required before any commitment made.  The Clerk advised that the money for the structural survey and feasibility study repairs could be taken out of earmarked reserves held for Alternative Delivery Models, however asked for it to be noted that if the Town Council take over the management and maintenance of the public conveniences in New Street car park this would have an impact on 2020 budget.
The Clerk advised that timescales had not changed and that Flintshire County Council are due to close the public conveniences in New Street car park at the end of March 2019 but the public conveniences in the bus station would remain open and under the management of Flintshire County as this was a transport hub.  Councillor Guest said that should Flintshire pull out of providing this service, then they would look to Mold Town Council to fund and he was concerned regarding the further financial impact this would have on the town council.
The working group recommend the protection of a public convenience facility at New Street Car Park, subject to: 

a)  



An independent structural survey being carried out;

b)  Figures being provided by the County Council on the cost for refurbishing the existing building at New Street;

b)  Healthmatic being instructed to carry out a feasibility study on public convenience provision in the town;

c) That the study includes alternative options for public convenience provision at New Street;

All members supported the working groups recommendations and agreed to move ahead with the survey and for the money for the structural survey and feasibility study repairs to be taken out of earmarked reserves held for Alternative Delivery Models 
Resolved:  It was resolved to support the working groups recommendations and to move ahead with the survey.  The cost of the structural survey and feasibility study repairs to be taken out of earmarked reserves held for Alternative Delivery Models.
125.
BUDGET 2019/20

The Council considered the previously circulated report detailing the estimates for the current year, the probable expenditure for the year together with estimates for the next financial year 2019/20.  The Council noted that the report included the third quarterly review of the current year’s accounts with details of the petty cash expenditure, income and the bank / cash reconciliation as at 31st December 2018.

The Clerk reminded the Council that the Budget Sub-Group has monitored the expenditure and carefully considered the detail of the proposed budget. 
The Clerk asked for it to be noted that the Bailey Hill HLF project will commence in 2019 and the works are likely to be completed before the end of the financial year.  Mold Town Council has committed to continuing responsibility for the cottage and its new format as a flat and community space with public toilets and visitor centre.  It is possible that there could be associated costs within the financial year of 2019/20 should the redevelopment be completed on time.  The Budget Group considered either setting a budget or alternatively for 2019/20 only using some of the reserves held for future service delivery of £49,000 as mentioned above, as it is unlikely that all the £49k will be required for public conveniences.  The Budget Group agreed to recommend that for 2019/20 any cost associated with Bailey Hill maintenance should come from earmarked reserves as detailed.  However, the Budget Group wished to remind council that from 2020 onwards a budget would need to be set for Bailey Hill management and maintenance which would impact on the precept.

Resolved:  It was resolved that:
a) The quarterly reviews of general expenditure, petty cash expenditure, income and the bank reconciliation as at 31st December 2018 be noted and approved;
b) The budget for 2019/2020 be approved; and
c) A precept of £266,963.00 be approved for the year 2019/2020 which reflects an increase of 1.5%.  
126.
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 

The Council considered the report detailing the applications and recommendations from the panel for financial assistance.  It was agreed to make contributions as follows:
1) VSO (Voluntary Services Overseas) £200
2) OWL Cymru £200
3) Friends of Flintshire Youth Music £140
4) Centre for Sign Sight and Sound £200

5) Mold Visionaires £200
Resolved:  It was resolved that the grants detailed above be approved.

127.
MOLD TOWN COUNCIL BUSINESS PLAN 
Members considered the previously circulated report and were asked to consider requirements to develop a town council business plan. 
To enable a five-year town council business plan to be developed would involve extensive community consultation which could be launched at the first annual meeting.  The Clerk advised members that there is likely to be costs associated with consultation, printing and translation but the preparation of the plan will be carried out by officers. Any costs can be taken from earmarked reserves for Town/Environmental projects which currently holds over £14,000. 

Councillor Carberry asked the Town Clerk if copies of other Town Council business plans were available for members to have a look at. The Town Clerk confirmed she would provide members with examples. Councillor Carberry suggested that all members should come up with aspirations and council collectively decide on what to take forward. Once this had been agreed upon, a working group could be put together to take forward.
Councillor Taylor seconded Councillor Carberry’s proposal on the basis all members commit to giving their input initially for working group to take forward.

Members moved the proposal to develop a town council business plan. 


Resolved:  It was resolved that members supported the proposal to develop a town council business plan.
128.
FLINTSHIRE PLAY SUFFICIENCY 2019
Members considered the previously circulated template and background information for a response to Welsh Government with regard to Corporate Play Sufficiency Assessment 2019-2022. The assessment aims to provide information to Welsh Government with regards to local issues that impact positively or negatively on children’s and young people’s opportunities to play in their own communities.
The Town Clerk proposed a working group consider and have delegated power to respond as response is required by 22nd February 2019 which is before the next meeting of Town Council.

Members approved Councillors Bithell, Mearns and Arnold form a working group with the Clerk to respond on behalf of Council.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the working group would respond on behalf of Council.
128.
MOLD CHRISTMAS FLOAT 2018 

Members considered the previously circulated report and were asked to consider future support of the Christmas float beyond Christmas 2018 and support financial investment to refurbish the float taken from funds held in earmarked reserves.
Over 16 days the Town Council and volunteers took the Christmas float out around Mold covering the whole of the town residential area and town centre.  The reception the float received from residents of all ages was very positive and evident in the excitement people showed when coming to visit.  Despite the poor weather conditions on some days, there were plenty of volunteers helping and the Town Council would like to note their appreciation to all volunteers and members of Council who carried out volunteer hours.

A number of members who had volunteered on the float route supported the Clerks comments regarding the very positive response received.  All members moved to support the Christmas float going forward and agreed to support financial investment to refurbish the float, to be taken from earmarked reserves. 

Resolved:  It was resolved to support the Christmas float going forward and agreed to support financial investment to refurbish the float, to be taken from earmarked reserves.
129.
BUSINESS AND REGENERATION OFFICER – APPOINTMENT PANEL 

Members considered the previously circulated report regarding an appointment panel for shortlisting and interviewing for the Business and Regeneration Officer. 

Following discussion members moved for Councillors Mearns, Grew, Carberry and Parry to be on the appointment panel along with an independent trader and Flintshire County Council Officer.  Councillor Hodgkinson was confirmed as reserve for the panel should any member be unable to attend dates.

Resolved:  It was resolved to appoint Councillors Mearns, Grew, Carberry and Parry to be on the appointment panel along with an independent trader and Flintshire County Council Officer.  
8.08pm Councillor Guest left the meeting 

130.
NOTIFICTION OF UPCOMING EVENTS 

Members considered the previously circulated information regarding upcoming events.

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the information.

131.
NOTIFICATION OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 
132.
MEETINGS ATTENDED

No reports submitted 
133.
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedules previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedules of payments be approved.
The Meeting ended at 8.15pm
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